BRAUNTON PARISH COUNCIL


[image: image1.png]



Minutes of the Meeting of Extraordinary Council held in the Council Chamber 

at 12 noon on Monday, 6 March 2017
	


	Present
In attendance


	Cllr D Spear in the Chair, Bunyard, E Spear, Mrs Wellstead, Parsons, Lucas, Mrs Chesters, Chugg and De Groot.
Tracey Lovell, Braunton Parish Clerk.
Dr Alison Diamond, Chief Executive of Northern Devon Healthcare NHS Trust
Andrea Beecham, One Ilfracombe

21 members of the public.

Liz Wood - made a brief statement expressing her concerns regarding the proposals detailed in the Sustainability and Transformation Plan (STP). She requested how can we (the public) trust those who have been tasked with making these decisions to cut acute services at North Devon District Hospital (NDDH) when they continue to constantly mislead the public?
Dave Clinch – was concerned regarding the journey time for patients in the event of an emergency, if acute services are moved to hospitals further away such as Exeter or Plymouth.  He requested if journey times had been tested as part of the current review? He explained that not everyone had access to a car and in his opinion there are not enough ambulances to deal with the demand that there will be for patient transfers to hospitals further away.  Mr Clinch, on behalf of the Save our Hospitals Service (SOHS) campaign group, questioned comments made by Laura Nicholas when she attended a public meeting held in Braunton in November 2016, ‘if an ambulance has to drive past hospital doors to go somewhere else, someone may die, that may be the case but we have to balance that against a whole range of people who may not have access to any services at all’.  The NHS handbook refers to seven principles Mr Clinch referred to the following two: 
· NHS services must reflect the needs and preferences of patients, their families and their carers. Patients, with their families and carers, where appropriate, will be involved in and consulted on all decisions about their care and treatment.

· The NHS is accountable to the public, communities and patients that it serves. The NHS is a national service funded through national taxation, and it is the Government which sets the framework for the NHS and which is accountable to Parliament for its operation. However, most decisions in the NHS, especially those about the treatment of individuals and the detailed organisation of services, are rightly taken by the local NHS and by patients with their clinicians. The system of responsibility and accountability for taking decisions in the NHS should be transparent and clear to the public, patients and staff. The Government will ensure that there is always a clear and up-to-date statement of NHS accountability for this purpose.
Liz Wood asked why hasn’t the Trust invested in better medical services in Devon like other areas have done?

Liz Wood continued to ask questions on behalf of Gill Dalamore – it is understood that there are limits to local and national budget but have the NHS Trust considered that people should make a greater financial contribution for the provision of services? The NHS’s plans for greater care in the community needs proper structure and finances behind it.

Nettie Pearson – stated that the cuts to hospital beds is relentless with fewer and fewer beds why are we pursuing this method?

We have 1.55 beds to 1000 people compared with Japan who have 136 beds to 1000 people.  Japan also encouraged better public health culture prior to implementing any changes to their healthcare provisions. Why is England doing it back to front by reducing public healthcare before making provisions for better care in the community.  It would appear that the NHS is being set up to fail.
Andy Gill – felt that the aim of the review appeared to wipe out community hospitals to save money.  It is the small communities and towns that are suffering by having all their assets stripped away.
Dr. Alison Diamond explained that there is evidence that people who have care at home following surgery/treatment rehabilitate much quicker. Changes that have already been made have been effective in preventing bed blocking and resulted in better use of the NHS resources across North Devon. Extensive evidence has been collected in the communities of Torrington, Bideford and Ilfracombe.  Including: -
· staff surveys
· friends and families tests
· measure number of incidents that occur in people’s homes and what the problems were and how these can be better dealt with
· Measure the readmission rates after hospital care
· Look at the impact on A&E and primary care.
The data collected has been collated by Carnal Farrah Ltd who have concluded that change in the way the NHS deliver its services is needed.  Dr Alison Diamond confirmed that the data collected was available in the public domain and she would provide details of where it could be found.


	279/2016/17
	Apologies


	Received from Lord, Bonds and Bennett


	280/2016/17
	Declarations of Interest


	None received.


	281/2016/17
	Northern Devon Healthcare NHS Trust – Sustainability and Transformation Plan (STP)

	The Chairman welcomed Dr. Alison Diamond, Chief Executive of the Northern Devon Healthcare Trust and Andrea Beecham from One Ilfracombe.
Dr Alison Diamond briefly explained that she wanted to talk to members in their capacity as local representatives, in advance of the public meetings so the Council would be better informed and could share the information with the communities whom they represent.   There are 44 regions across England responsible for planning health and social care.  Each region has developed a STP which are designed to enable NHS England to deliver its ambitious Five-Year Forward View.   Dr. Diamond shared the following statistics:

· 1 in 3 people live with one or more long-term condition.

· 2 in 3 people would prefer to die at home but only 1 in 4 are able to.

· There is a 15 years’ difference in life expectancy between some areas.

· We face a deficit of more than £550m by 2020/21, if nothing changes.

· 600 people in hospital beds don’t need to be there. 

The STP for North Devon will address these issues and help design how health and care services need to be shaped to meet demands up to 2021. 

The current stroke, maternity and A&E services at the NDDH are unsustainable and are under review in the Devon STP.  The aim of the review is to improve health and well-being whilst maintaining a high quality service.  Other challenges to Devon’s health and wellbeing include:

· The care home sector struggling to meet increasing demand and complexity of need.

· Less money allocated and spent on health and social care in the most deprived areas.

· Over 95,000 people with a long-term condition have a mental illness.
· 1 in 4 GPs plan to leave the NHS in the next five years.

The Devon STP has the following seven priorities

1. Prevention and early interventions

2. Integrated care

3. Primary care

4. Mental health

5. Acute hospital and specialised services

6. Productivity

7. Children, young people and families.

The current services provided by NDDH have been mapped to the national standards which identified failures in many service provisions.  The main reasons for these failures include not enough staff to provide cover 7 days a weeks and having to appoint agency staff to bridge the gap, reduction in trainee doctors, higher demand on services due to people living longer, not enough consultants to meet the increase in population.  Four acute hospitals across Devon were found to have insufficient funds and are costing more to run then the funding they receive.  As a result the following acute services at NDDH are under review:

· Urgent and emergency care services

· Stroke services

· Maternity, paediatrics and neonatology services

· Vulnerable acute services

There will be 3 public consultation meetings held in North Devon to discuss the first stage of the review of acute services:

· Tuesday, 7 March, 2.30pm to 4:30pm at the Lantern Centre, Ilfracombe.

· Wednesday, 8 March 6pm to 8pm at the Stucley Dining Hall, Bideford College.

· Friday 17 March, 11:30pm to 1:30pm at the Stanbury Hall, Barnstaple.

Cllr Spear asked if the proposed plans in the STP would be affected by the Prime Ministers statement that there will be major reforms in the Autumn? Dr Diamond responded that the current proposals could be affected by the future reforms. 

Cllr Mrs Chesters requested that with the increase in planning applications for new housing developments had the growth in population been taken into consideration regarding the proposed cuts to acute services in North Devon?  Dr. Diamond confirmed that the growth in population had been taking into consideration.

Cllr Mrs Wellstead commented that 90% of patient time on the Stroke Ward is rehabilitation if the Barnstaple Stroke Unit closes how do they intend to get a stroke patient in Ilfracombe to Exeter within an hour?  Dr Diamond replied that the stroke consultants and nurses have great expertise but the current travel time to NDDH is very challenging.  Clinical teams based at the NDDH will have to stabilise patients prior to their transfer to other areas.
Cllr Bunyard requested if Carnal Farrah Ltd had carried out an independent assessment of the current services.  Dr Diamond confirmed that the evidence had come from self-assessment and other evidence based data, as mentioned above.  Carnal Farrah Ltd had been appointed to collate the data.  Cllr Bunyard summed up that Carnal Farrah Ltd had assumed that the data collected was correct.  Cllr Bunyard requested if there population growth had been based on the Joint Strategic Needs Assessment (JSNA) statistics?  Dr. Diamond confirmed that it had.

Dr. Diamond explained that the reform was required to meet service demand.  A significant change to service delivery might be to move to a larger hospital to meet demand of a growing population.  She stressed that the reform was not a cost cutting exercise but the NHS cannot continue spending money that it does not have. 

Cllr De Groot expressed concerns that people don’t understand how cuts to services will affect the delivery of core services at the NDDH.  Dr. Diamond confirmed that no decision to cut services had been made.

Cllr Chugg requested why the NDDH A&E was under review when it is currently the 4th best performing A&E in the Country?  Dr. Diamond responded that the NDDH struggles to recruit the highly skilled consultants.  This is partly because their partners find it challenging to get employment in the area. Prior to relocating any services a full assessment needs to be performed including:
· Will it be possible to stabilise patients to transfer to other areas for urgent care – those in a critical condition will there be time to travel?
· Impact on the ambulance service.

· Road and air travel is it affordable or achievable – can’t ignore travel time it will be an integral part of the review.

The Council expressed concerns that there is not sufficient care in the community at present to cope with the proposed changes/cuts to services.  Dr Diamond replied that the NHS works with private care companies in communities and this would continue but home care is not part of the review.
Cllr E Spear commented that the STP was a result of financial constraints she requested if the Success Regime is centrally funded and could this money have been spent more wisely within the NHS? Dr. Diamond confirmed that the Success Regime is a separate pot of money and does not affect the patient budget. 
Dr Diamond summed up that the review is not to implement policies to centralise services.  It is about better delivery of the following 3 acute services, urgent and emergency care, stroke and maternity, paediatrics & neonatology services, to meet the demands of a growing population within the financial budget allocated by government.  



	
	
	


The meeting closed at 1:34 p.m.

...................................................The Chairman
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